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8 December 2020 
 
Dear Kevin 
 
Petition 1743 on rent reviews for pre-1989 protected tenants 
 
Thank you for your response of 12 October 2020 on the above. The 
Committee considered the petition for a second time at our meeting on 18 
November, taking into account all recent correspondence in connection with 
the petition, including your letter.  
 
It was helpful to receive your update on the Scottish Government’s work with 
stakeholders on good practice in reviewing fair rents. It appears from this that 
the situation concerning rent review methodology for protected pre-1989 
tenancies outlined in the petition has not so far been deemed a priority. It is 
relevant to note that this category is a small proportion of all tenants, with the 
Scottish Federation of Housing Associations recently clarifying that they form 
only a minuscule proportion of tenants of its affiliated organisations. However, 
tenants in this situation will want assurances that they have not been forgotten 
just because they are relatively few.  
 
The Forum agreed that “fair Rents which are appealed should be compared 
with local rents in social housing sector rather than with those in the private 
rented sector.” 
 
Your 12 October letter indicates that the Scottish Government does not 
consider that the case for amending the 1984 Act has been made. It indicates 
that allowing comparable private rent to be taken into account, provides a 
useful cross-check and ensures that rents set at a market rate and registered 
rents (as you call them) remain somewhat aligned. This is not a view shared 
by (amongst others) the Glasgow and West of Scotland Forum of Housing 
Associations, the main umbrella body representing landlords of pre-1989 
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protected tenants. In its letter to us on the petition, the Forum commented 
that— 

 
“When the new Scottish Secure Tenancy was introduced through the 
Housing (Scotland) Act 2001, the Scottish Government arguably missed 
a trick in not modifying or repealing the 1984 legislation on Fair Rents. At 
the time it may well have been that Ministers did not want to be seen to 
be diminishing any existing rights. This has left us with a far from ideal 
situation of managing the cumbersome processes around Fair Rents 
alongside mainstream housing association rents.” 

 
The Forum agreed that “fair Rents which are appealed should be compared 
with local rents in social housing sector rather than with those in the private 
rented sector” and said it was in no one’s interest to have ended up with a 
process which often sets rents higher than either the tenant or the landlord 
wanted. It is difficult to disagree with this.  
 
Accordingly, after reviewing evidence and views on the petition, we find 
ourselves in agreement with the tenant that this matter should be addressed 
as a matter of fairness, by legislative amendment if necessary. The 
Committee fully understands that governmental resources and Parliamentary 
time are finite assets and have been particularly stretched in recent months. 
However, we ask your department to find the time to look further into this 
matter, with a view to finding a solution that tenants and, it would appear, 
landlords would all welcome.  
 
We look forward to hearing from you, preferably by 20 January. The petition 
remains open for the meantime and will be placed back on a future Committee 
agenda early in the New Year. 
 
Yours Sincerely 

 
James Dornan 
Convener 
Local Government and Communities Committee 


